

Security Sector Reform in Complex Conflict Environments

Ranj Alaaldin

KEY TAKEAWAYS

The Rise of Armed Non-State Actors

The proliferation of armed non-state actors and the failure to contain their malign conduct or integrate them into governing and accountability structures does not bode well for the long-term stability of the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. Such actors are central players in ongoing intra-state conflicts and political instability and will likely co-exist with formal governing institutions for decades to come.

Focus on Consensus and Conflict Alleviation

SSR is a self-defeating and futile exercise in the absence of a political settlement, and should not be undertaken in the midst of conflict. Focusing efforts and resources on conflict alleviation and reconciliation can establish the foundational pillars for SSR.

Work through Local Strategies

Security Sector Reform (SSR) strategies traditionally operate through state institutions. But such institutions may lack legitimacy or may be dysfunctional and non-existent. SSR strategies are more likely to achieve their objectives if they are adjusted to work through local realities where armed non-state actors have supplanted traditional authorities and provide services and security to local populations.

Work on Securing a Political Settlement

Focusing on achieving some consensus and a political settlement, on at least some issues, before initiating SSR processes can identify red-flags and develop measures that could mitigate the second-order effects of conflict, including pre-war legacies, that often upend post-conflict strategies.

KEYWORDS

Security Sector Reform

MENA

Iraq

ISIS

Non-State Actors

Copyright © 2022 The Middle East Council on Global Affairs

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council gratefully acknowledges the financial support of its donors, who value the independence of its scholarship. The analysis and policy recommendations presented in this and other Council publications are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views and opinions of the organization, its management, its donors, or its other scholars and affiliates.

COVER IMAGE: Aleppo, Syria, 12 March 2016—Military vehicles of the Free Syrian Army heading to fight ISIS

INTRODUCTION

Civilian populations in the conflict-ridden countries of the Middle East and North Africa have undergone a radical transformation of their governing structures. In countries like Iraq, Syria, and Libya, these structures are increasingly dominated by unconventional security providers such as militias and paramilitary groups aligned with the state, creating complications for good governance and security sector reform (SSR). SSR is generally led and executed by external actors, in partnership with local decision-makers and communities. It aims to de-mobilize armed groups and integrate them into formal state structures, including the army and the police. However, for indigenous populations, in conflict-ridden places like Iraq, Syria, and Libya, the authority that armed groups wield outside of formal institutions is deeply entrenched. In some instances, these actors have greater legitimacy and credibility than their institutionalized counterparts.

The unprecedented state fragility and turmoil across numerous countries in the region created an environment conducive to the empowerment and proliferation of armed groups.

> This paper explores whether SSR and good governance strategies are suited to engaging with armed groups that have either supplanted or co-exist with the state and whether they should be integrated into formal governing structures. It also examines how SSR strategies can accommodate the changing character of war in the region, where there has been a marked preference for proxy warfare over the use of conventional military tools and forces. Furthermore, the paper will consider the implications of SSR on post-conflict transitioning societies. The main argument is that these dynamics make conventional SSR approaches—which are focused on the state, its institutions, and traditional ruling elites—ill-suited to political and conflict environments in a hybrid

security order where state institutions are either severely weak or dysfunctional.

At its essence, SSR is a multi-layered process that is underscored by strengthening accountability, respect for human rights, and the rule of law.1 It is focused on rehabilitating institutions and re-integrating armed groups by equipping fighters with skills and training so they can seek alternative employment outside of the security sector.

By looking at conflict-ridden countries like Iraq, Syria, and Libya, the paper recommends that policymakers reconceptualize and recalibrate SSR approaches away from their emphasis on the state and take account of the interactions between armed groups and their local communities. SSR often has the potential to enable, rather than alleviate, conflict. Various examples in the region are drawn on to highlight how SSR can create imbalances that reinforce deep-rooted grievances. It recommends managing and regulating hybrid security orders, rather than challenging deeply entrenched local norms and practices.

ADAPTING TO COMPLEX AND CONGESTED CONFLICT LANDSCAPES

When the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (ISIS) seized northern Iraq and eastern Syria in 2014, the fiercest response came from a plethora of nonstate armed actors, who were later empowered by the international community and the U.S.-led coalition to defeat ISIS.2 The United States and other Western countries responded to the crisis by pouring in substantial support to these actors, either directly through the provision of weapons and finance, or indirectly through state institutions. Initiatives included train-and-equip programs that mobilized non-state armed actors in response to the impending threat presented by ISIS.3 This also saw the United States provide air cover to some of these groups.4

The unprecedented state fragility and turmoil across numerous countries in the region created an environment conducive to the empowerment and proliferation of armed groups. Such groups range from militia fighters, tribes, and secessionists, to jihadi groups. All have been central players, if not enablers of, intra-state conflicts and proxy wars, and have reshaped domestic political orders by securing parliamentary seats and taking control of ministries.5

The emergence and mobilization of these groups has transformed the conflict landscape in the Middle East where armed groups have long existed but have never before experienced such prominence.

Other groups have gone as far as modifying the territorial boundaries of the Middle East, as was notable when ISIS seized control of Mosul in 2014 and, to a lesser extent, with the emergence of an autonomous Kurdish enclave in north-east Syria.6

Collectively, armed groups number in the hundreds, and their fighters number hundreds of thousands. Syria alone hosts vast numbers of autonomous armed groups. There are roughly 50,000 to 70,000 Syrian regime-aligned militias, along with 10,000 to 35,000 Iranian proxy fighters, and at least 6,000 Turkey-aligned fighters in the north-west; Hezbollah provides close to 10,000 fighters, the Peoples' Protection Unit (YPG) numbers 10,000 to 15,000 fighters.7 There is a similar picture in Iraq, Yemen, and Libya.8

The emergence and mobilization of these groups has transformed the conflict landscape in the Middle East where armed groups have long existed but have never before experienced such prominence. This has become evident by their control or co-option of state institutions, and their control of de-facto proto states (as in the case of ISIS in Iraq and Syria, and the YPG in Syria), not to mention their control of large swathes of territory.

Armed groups operate in a legal, constitutional, and political lacuna where they either work and co-exist alongside formal state actors (military, police, and counter-terrorism forces) or are formally integrated into these institutions without submitting to state authority.9

This is manifest in the complexities and contradictions of the relationship armed groups have with both local and external actors. In Iraq, western governments have worked with the Iraqi armed forces and Iraqi police units, Arab Sunni tribes in northern Iraq, Shiite fighters within the Popular Mobilization Force (PMF), and the Kurdish Peshmerga. 10 In Syria, the West has supported and relied on Arab rebel groups fighting the Assad regime, as well as the YPG, which refuses to fight the regime.11

Each of these actors has at some stage fought one another. In Libya, European countries backed rival militias. Italy and most other EU member states backed the Tripoli-based Government of National Accord (GNA), while France supported General Khalifa Haftar's Libyan National Army (LNA).12 Adding to the problem, states that had previously underpinned their national security interests with conventional forces are now shifting toward proxies. Turkey, in particular, has established and mobilized proxy groups in conflicts in Syria and Libya. 13

The dire humanitarian contexts in which security providers operate cannot be understated. War in Syria has resulted in the displacement of more than 12 million people and, according to official estimates, at least 300,000 people have been killed, which is tantamount to 1.5 per cent of Syria's prewar population—the number may be much higher.¹⁴ In Syria, 13.5 million people need humanitarian aid, in Yemen that number stands at 21 million and in Libya, 2.4 million. 15 The reverberations of the humanitarian crisis mean that populations are likely to suffer long-term destitution, which does not bode well for long-term stability and efforts to prevent conflict relapse, in the midst of a global economic crisis and climate-induced challenges. 16 According to studies, climate change will further exacerbate



and enable conflicts, with one in four intra-state clashes resulting from such conditions.17

Conversely, while humanitarian suffering continues to afflict millions, international support to groups such as the PMF or the YPG during the course of the conflicts has exponentially enhanced both their domestic legitimacy and international recognition. 18 The implications of this continue to rebound: the PMF has built on the support and its battlefield heroics to secure a marked presence in the Iraqi parliament, achieving a remarkable second-place on its electoral debut in 2018.19 It secured constitutional legitimacy, just two years after it was established in 2014 in response to ISIS, but resists oversight from the state and civilian authorities.²⁰ The YPG has also consolidated its hold on Syria's northeast, creating both political instability and complications for the West's relations with Turkey, which has undermined the campaign to defeat ISIS.21

DOUBLE-EDGED SWORD

SSR has hence come under significant pressure in the conflict zones and transitioning societies of the region.²² SSR is premised on rehabilitating institutions and re-integrating armed groups, equipping fighters with skills and training so they can seek alternative employment outside of the security sector.23 However, the process through which populations acquire service and security delivery has changed as a direct consequence of the growth in armed non-state actors and the hybrid security orders that have followed. Such actors either co-exist with or supplant conventional authorities thereby supplementing or negating the services that may previously have been exercised by the state.

In other words, SSR has the potential to be a self-defeating exercise as a consequence of pre-war legacies.

> To highlight the extent to which these actors undertake governance, in Idlib, welfare services, emer-

gency relief, and municipal services (such as waste removal and water supply), are provided by civilianrun city and town councils.24 In Syria's north-east, the YPG controls and oversees legislative, judicial, and executive councils.25 In Iraq's south, the PMF mobilized its personnel to respond to the COVID pandemic by providing medical support to victims, building mobile hospitals, providing burial services, and distributing food.26 In Iraq's north, tribal leaders mediate disputes between former members or supporters of ISIS and the community to prevent revenge attacks. They also administer wider informal justice and moderate disputes in coordination with the formal judicial system.27

Policymakers are presented with difficult decisions in hybrid security orders. Outside actors, including governments, donors, and development organizations, engaged in institution-building have the ability to create conflict. The rehabilitation of the army, for example, can reinvigorate historic grievances towards an institution that may have a history of repression. As an illustration, in Iraq, the Shiite militia groups that emerged from socio-political or socio-religious movements in the 1980s and 1990s detest the military because of its complicity in wide-ranging human rights abuses, including systematic atrocities against the Shiite community.²⁸ Similarly, the political outlook of the Kurdish Peshmerga in the Kurdistan region or the YPG in Syria is still affected by Baath regime oppression in Syria and Iraq, including genocide against the Iraqi Kurds in the 1990s.²⁹ In Libya, the refusal to fully integrate into a national force is one part of an effort to maintain post-conflict political supremacy. It is also an attempt to prevent the revival of a national army that could be co-opted or weaponized by the political class or their rivals.30 In other words, SSR has the potential to be a self-defeating exercise as a consequence of pre-war legacies.

SSR sets out to persuade armed groups to transfer their weapons to civilian authorities and integrate them into the state or encourage members to acquire alternative skills and employment; however, this fails to account for the socio-economic envi66

ronment and the political economy of war. In most instances, armed groups are comprised of young fighters who are attracted by the prestige, status, and livelihood that armed groups provide.31 The involvement of outside actors and the pouring in of resources creates a political economy that empowers militia leaders, warlords, and criminal enterprises to fill the governance void left by the demise or decline of the state. This is evidenced by a comparison of Syrian army personnel with Iranianbacked militias. For example, the Syrian army in Deir el-Zour provides a salary of \$7.50 per month, while Iranian-backed militias are paid double.32

frastructure such as roads, hospitals, and power supplies as well as banking networks, ports, and checkpoints. The PMF and Saraya al-Salam dominate Irag's illegal economies, including oil and drugs smuggling, and the construction, service, and scrap metal industries.36 This is facilitated by Iraq sharing more than 24 borders, in addition to various land and maritime ports, with surrounding countries that militias either control or have influence over. Corruption at these border points has produced more than \$10 billion in revenue for militia groups and their partners.37 In other words, addressing the political economy of conflict requires the buy-in of a multitude of actors. Political and economic dynamics are complex webs of inter-personal and inter-organizational relations of which militia groups are only one component, since they also involve the complicity and collusion of political elites and tribes.38

To address the challenges presented by hybrid security orders, SSR must put the cart before the horse. Re-configuring security structures sets up a conflict with predominant security providers that have more legitimacy than outsiders assume, and in some cases command greater respect than political elites.

Moreover, militia fighters are "assigned rotations of 15 days on duty and 15 days off... [while] the Syrian army often sends soldiers far from home for at least two months at a time, with home leaves of only five days."33 Militia members carry an ID card that grants them access to a food basket every month, safeguards them against detainment and interrogation by the Syrian military, and provides them with complementary flights to Damascus.34

The problem is not helped by ill-managed and poorly regulated support for national authorities within which militia groups reign supreme. For instance, in Libya, since 2019, the EU has invested millions of euros into addressing the refugee crisis, but those funds were deflected to networks of groups involving human traffickers, members of militias, and coastquards that take advantage of migrants.35

Militia groups in general also have a known capability for conducting raids on, or co-opting, in-

RECOMMENDATIONS

SSR processes are led by actors that, from the perspective of armed groups, are not neutral third parties. From the perspective of a militia leader, the western-led or dominated institutionbuilding exercise is no different from the western military force or political actor that is implicated in the tumult and violent instability of a transitioning society. To address the challenges presented by hybrid security orders, SSR must put the cart before the horse. Re-configuring security structures sets up a conflict with predominant security providers that have more legitimacy than outsiders assume and. in some cases, command greater respect than political elites.

Policymakers must create an inclusive dialogue before SSR is initiated by attempting to establish a consensus within the political class and militia groups, since any one of these actors can torpedo or upend SSR processes, or at least render them futile. This could be an exercise that identifies potential red-flags and thinks about measures that could mitigate the second-order effects of conflict, including pre-war legacies. For example, in



Libya, after the toppling of Muammar Gadhafi, local and international actors quickly moved to begin the process of security sector reform, in tandem with a constitution-writing process and efforts to hold elections. The premise of this paper is that such processes have failed to be wholly inclusive, and have as a result reinforced grievances, while enabling militia groups to create facts on the ground that undermine wider national reform processes. This saw city elections being rushed through by rival militia groups while the central authorities were occupied with holding a national election to complete the transition to the post-Gadhafi era.³⁹ This necessitates dialogue and reconciliation as a prerequisite to SSR and wider post-conflict management strategies, as opposed to the conventional approach that views reconciliation as being simply one component amongst many others in postconflict reconstruction exercises.

Like Libya, deep-rooted grievances were also ignored, neglected, or kicked down the road in Iraq after the 2003 invasion. The Iraqi opposition parties and the U.S., with United Nations backing and support, moved to quickly write a constitution and hold elections after the 2003 invasion, without the prior stabilisation and reconciliation that this paper espouses. The consequence, as in Libya, was, from the perspective of one side (Arab Sunnis), the legitimisation and empowerment of one set of political parties (primarily the Kurds and Arab Shiites).40 This fostered the conditions that enabled the Sunni insurgency.

The Iraqi case is also instructive because powersharing arrangements were in place and enshrined after the constitution was passed but the vote was boycotted by the Arab Sunnis.41 What could have instead unfolded was an incremental approach to consensus-building and security sector reform. Such dialogue, as a foundational pillar in and of itself, aligns SSR with the conflict and political landscape. It also reduces the prospect of conflict relapse by fostering trust, addressing fears of marginalisation, and opening up channels of communication between different political and ideological factions, new and old power bases, tribes, and regions.

There will be apprehension in relation to the practical difficulties and legal implications of working with armed non-state actors that are complicit in humanitarian atrocities, especially if this empowers them with resources and recognition. However, if anything, engaging these actors in negotiations opens up a dialogue that might empower moderate actors and provides a forum for directly challenging the malign and criminal conduct of extremist groups. It may also be argued that including armed groups in formal peace negotiations that are either sponsored or enabled by governments and multilaterals would enhance their legitimacy and compound the problem. But the Rubicon has already been crossed: The most dominant armed groups in the region—the Houthis in Yemen, Hayat Tahrir al-Sham (HTS) and the YPG in Syria, and the PMF in Iraq—may not be to the liking of outside actors, whether in the United States and Europe, or Turkey, and Iran. However, they have already secured substantial local and national influence, as well as global recognition, making such apprehension misplaced.

State fragility has been addressed primarily by working through the state. But aiming for local, rather than national, strategies amid weak and delegitimized institutions can create potential opportunities to alleviate conflicts. Such arenas should be conceived as spheres for mutual co-existence between deeply entrenched armed non-state actors, the traditional ruling class, and the wider community that function both outside of and within the framework of the state. At the very least, this could develop tools and mechanisms for individually addressing complex contours that comprise hybrid security orders. It would also accommodate the reality that, in post-conflict countries, security and governance is shaped, dominated, and led by a plethora of different actors.

ENDNOTES

- 1. José Ciro Martínez and Brent Eng, "Stifling Stateness: The Assad Regime's Campaign Against Rebel Governance," Security Dialogue 49, No. 4 (August 2018); "Security Sector Reform (SSR)," United Nations, https://www. un.org/ruleoflaw/thematic-areas/access-to-justice-andrule-of-law-institutions/ssr/.
- 2. Becca Wasser, Stacie L. Pettyjohn, Jeffrey Martini et al, The Air War Against the Islamic State, Research Report, (California: Rand Corporation, 2021), https://www.rand. org/pubs/research_reports/RRA388-1.html; Aaron Stein, Partner Operations in Syria Lessons Learned and the Way Forward, Report, (Washington D.C.: Atlantic Council, 2017), https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/report/partner-operations-in-syria/.
- Ibid.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Ahmad Majidyar, "Iranian-Backed PMF Leaders Gearing up for Elections while Keeping Military Roles," Middle East Institute, April 6, 2018, https://www.mei.edu/publications/iranian-backed-pmf-leaders-gearing-electionswhile-keeping-military-roles.
- 6. Ibrahim Al-Marashi. "The Contest Between Two Quasi-States: ISIL and Rojava," AlJazeera English, July 1, 2015, https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2015/7/1/the-contest-between-two-quasi-states-isil-and-rojava.
- 7. Rani Alaaldin, Jason Fritz, Steven Hevdemann, Bruce Jones. and Michael E. O'Hanlon, A 10-degree Shift in Syria Strategy, Policy Brief, (Washington D.C.: Brookings Institution, Brookings Institution, 2018), https://www.brookings.edu/ research/a-10-degree-shift-in-syria-strategy/.
- 8. Jesse I. Kornbluth. "Militias in the Middle East and North Africa: "It's the Governance, Stupid!,"" Order From Chaos (blog), July 3, 2019, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ order-from-chaos/2019/07/03/militias-in-the-middleeast-and-north-africa-its-the-governance-stupid/.
- Ranj Alaaldin, Containing Shiite Militias: The Battle for Stability in Iraq, Report, (Doha, Qatar: Brookings Doha Center, 2017), https://www.brookings.edu/research/containing-shiite-militias-the-battle-for-stability-in-iraq/.
- 10. Wasser, Pettyjohn, Martini et al., Air War Against the Islamic State.
- 11. Ibid.
- 12. Guma El- Gamaty, "Italy and France are Playing a Dangerous Game in Libya," Al Jazeera, August 21, 2017, https:// www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2017/8/21/italy-andfrance-are-playing-a-dangerous-game-in-libya.

- 13. Francesco Siccardi, How Syria Changed Turkey's Foreign Policy, Working Paper, (Brussels: Carnegie Europe, 2021), https://carnegieeurope.eu/2021/09/14/how-syriachanged-turkey-s-foreign-policy-pub-85301.
- 14. "Country Brief: World Vision- Syria," ReliefWeb, accessed October 27, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/ syrian-arab-republic/country-brief-world-visionsvria#:~:text=The%20war%20has%20left%20 6.5, further%20 vulnerabilities%20 and %20 food %20 insecurity; Emma Farge,"War has Killed 1.5% of Syria's Population: UN Estimate," Reuters, June 28, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/middle-east/syriacivilian-death-toll-over-306000-since-2011-un-2022-06-28/#:~:text=GENEVA%2C%20June%2028%20 (Reuters), was %20 the %20 highest %20 estimate %20 yet.
- 15. Rani Alaaldin, "COVID-19 will Prolong Conflict in the Middle East," Order From Chaos (blog), April 24, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2020/04/24/covid-19-will-prolong-conflict-in-themiddle-east/; "A Record Number of People will Need Help Worldwide during 2020: "UN Humanitarian Overview," United Nations, 4 December, 2019, https://news.un.org/ en/story/2019/12/1052731; see also Ranj Alaaldin, "Securing Humanitarian Assistance in the Middle East is More Urgent than Ever," Brookings Doha Center, August 11, 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/opinions/securinghumanitarian-assistance-in-the-middle-east-is-moreurgent-than-ever/.
- 16. "Coronavirus Pandemic Threatens to Plunge Millions in Arab Region into Poverty and Food," United Nations, April 1, 2020, https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/04/1060822; see also Uppsala Conflict Data Program (UCDP), International Peace Research Institute, Oslo (PRIO), UCDP/PRIO Armed Conflict Dataset v.4-2014a, 1946-2013, https:// ucdp.uu.se/downloads/.
- 17. Alexandre Marc, "Conflict and Violence in the 21st Century: Current Trends as Observed in Empirical Research and Statistics," World Bank Group, October 1, 2016, https://www.un.org/ pga/70/wp-content/uploads/sites/10/2016/01/ Conflict-and-violence-in-the-21st-century-Currenttrends-as-observed-in-empirical-research-and-statistics-Mr.-Alexandre-Marc-Chief-Specialist-Fragility-Conflict-and-Violence-World-Bank-Group.pdf.
- 18. Rana Khalaf, Governing Rojava: Layers of Legitimacy in Syria, Research Paper, Chatham House, (London: Chatham House, 2016), https://www.chathamhouse. org/2016/12/governing-rojava-layers-legitimacy-syria.
- 19. Ranj Alaaldin, Containing Shiite militias.
- 20. Ibid.



- 21. Ranj Alaaldin, "What's Next for Turkey, the US, and the YPG After the Afrin Operation?," Order From Chaos (blog), January 26, 2018, https://www.brookings. edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/01/26/whats-nextfor-turkey-the-us-and-the-ypg-after-theafrin-operation/.
- 22. Andrea Cellino and Eleonora Ardemagni, eds., Institutionalised Insecurity: Exploring the Mena Region's Governance Crises, Report, (Geneva: Geneva Centre for Security Sector Reform (DCAF) and the Italian Institute for International Political Studies (ISPI), 2021). https://www.dcaf.ch/institutionalised-insecurityexploring-mena-regions-governance-crises.
- 23. José Ciro Martínez and Brent Eng, "Stifling Stateness: The Assad Regime's Campaign Against Rebel Governance." Security Dialogue 49. No. 4 (August 2018): "Security Sector Reform (SSR)," United Nations, https://www.un.org/ruleoflaw/thematic-areas/accessto-justice-and-rule-of-law-institutions/ssr/.
- 24 Ibid
- 25. Rana Khalaf, Governing Rojava.
- 26. Jessica Watkins, "Iraq's Popular Mobilisation Forces and the COVID-19 Pandemic: A New Raison d'être?" London School of Economics (blog), April 29, 2020, https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2020/04/29/iraqs-popular-mobilisation-forces-and-the-covid-19-pandemic-a-new-raison-detre/.
- 27. Haley Bobseine, Tribal Justice in a Fragile Iraq, Report, (Washington D.C.: The Century Foundation, 2019), https://tcf.org/content/report/tribal-justice-fragileiraq/?session=1.
- 28. Ranj Alaaldin, The Origins and Ascendancy of Iraq's Shiite Militias, (Washington D.C.: Hudson Institute, 2017), https://www.hudson.org/research/13993-the-originsand-ascendancy-of-iraq-s-shiite-militias.
- 29. Yaniv Voller, Second-Generation Liberation Wars: Rethinking Colonialism in Iraqi Kurdistan and Southern Sudan (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2022); Harriet Allsopp, The Kurds of Syria: Political Parties and Identity in the Middle East (London: I.B. Tauris, 2016).
- 30. Emadeddin Badi, Exploring Armed Groups in Libya: Perspectives on Security Sector Reform in a Hybrid Environment, Research Paper, (Geneva: DCAF, 2020), https://www.dcaf.ch/sites/default/files/publications/ documents/ExploringArmedGroupsinLibya.pdf.

- 31. Rani Alaaldin, Federica Saini Fasanotti, Arturo Varvelli, Tarik M. Yousef, eds., The Rise and the Future of Militias in the MENA Region, Report, (Milan: ISPI and BDC, 2019), https://www.ispionline.it/en/pubblicazione/rise-andfuture-militias-mena-region-24466.
- 32. Sarah Dadouch, "Iran is Putting Down Roots in Eastern Syria, Outcompeting Assad's Regime in Signing up Fighters," Washington Post, January 28, 2022, https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/2022/01/28/iran-syriamilitias-deir-al-zour/.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Ibid.
- 35. Maggie Michael, Lori Hinnant, Renata Brito, "Making Misery Pay: Libva Militias Take EU Funds for Migrants." Associated Press, December 30, 2019, https://apnews. com/article/united-nations-tripoli-ap-top-newsinternational-news-immigration-9d9e8d668ae-4b73a336a636a86bdf27f.
- 36. Ranj Alaaldin and Vanda Felbab-Brown, "New Vulnerabilities for Iraq's Resilient Popular Mobilization Forces Militias in the Middle East and North Africa," Order From Chaos (blog), February 3, 2022, https://www.brookings. edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2022/02/03/new-vulnerabilities-for-iraqs-resilient-popular-mobilization-forces/; John Davison, "Iran-Backed Groups Corner Iraq's Postwar Scrap Metal Market," Reuters, February 13, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-irag-militias-exclusive-idINKCN1Q20R5; "Militia smuggle 40,000 barrels of oil to Iran daily," Al Arabiya English, May 20, 2020, https:// english.alarabiya.net/perspective/features/2016/11/18/ Militias-smuggle-40-000-barrels-of-oil-to-Iran-daily.
- 37. Salam Zidane, "Iraq Automates its Customs Service to Reduce Corruption at Border Crossings," Al Monitor, June 22, 2021, https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2021/06/irag-automates-its-customs-servicereduce-corruption-border-crossings#ixzz7XcUWxmsu.
- 38. Ibid.
- 39. Chris Stephen, "Libya Splits into Disparate Militia Zones," the Guardian, June 10, 2012, https://www.theguardian. com/world/2012/jun/10/libya-split-between-militias.
- 40. Ranj Alaaldin, "Shia Ascendency in Iraq and the Sectarian Polarisation of the Middle East," in The Legacy of Iraq: From the 2003 War to the 'Islamic State,' ed. Benjamin Isakhan (Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press, 2015), 181-194.
- 41. Ibid.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Ranj Alaaldin is a fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. He was previously a nonresident fellow in the Foreign Policy program at the Brookings Institution in Washington, D.C. Alaaldin is a foreign policy specialist looking at issues of international security, good governance, and the interplay between public policy and human security. He leads a Carnegie Corporation project on peacebuilding in the Middle East and North Africa region and is working with the World Bank on youth empowerment and the political economy of violence. The author would like to thank the anonymous peer reviewers and his colleagues at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs for their feedback.

ABOUT THE MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

The Middle East Council on Global Affairs is an independent, non-profit policy research institution based in Doha, Qatar. The Council produces policy-relevant research, convenes meetings and dialogues, and engages policy actors on geopolitical and socioeconomic issues facing the Middle East and North Africa (MENA) region. The Council serves as a bridge between the MENA region and the rest of the world, providing a regional perspective on global policy issues and establishing partnerships with other leading research centers and development organizations across the MENA region and the world.



MIDDLE EAST COUNCIL ON GLOBAL AFFAIRS

Saha 43, Building 63, West Bay, Doha, Qatar www.mecouncil.org